To whom it may concern:

The accounts given by ex-participants in the SAFE program who were treated here at Wellspring were out of bounds of any standard of care supported by the Ohio Department of Alcohol and Drug Addiction Services. Further investigation included an interview with a counselor at Bassett House, an adolescent residential rehabilitation facility operated by Health Recovery Services, an ODADAS contract facility. Bassett House cares for a significant number of individuals from inner city Columbus, including members of gangs and others with significant consequences from their use. A staff member at this very intense program reported feeling physically sick upon hearing accounts of conditions at SAFE.

In my opinion, reports of conditions by ex-participants were credible. Their reports did not increase in intensity over the course of treatment, even though they were in a program that had a very negative view of groups that practice unethical methods of persuasion for behavior change. Individuals who were treated at different times and did not know each other reported the same conditions. Their stories also matched those of former participants in a now-defunct program in New Jersey that was under the same leadership as SAFE. To my knowledge, none of the ex-participants of SAFE treated at Wellspring recanted or exaggerated their stories prior to our follow up with them six months after their treatment here. 

What is most disturbing about the stories is the twisting of the 12- Steps and 12- Principles of Alcoholics Anonymous. Decisions and attitude changes that are intended to be part of a voluntary process toward growth out of addiction were turned into a forced daily regimen of self-denigration. Ex-participants of SAFE who attended 12-Step meetings in this area noticed profound differences in how those in recovery outside the SAFE environment apply the tenets of AA. Rather than helping, SAFE hindered them from one important avenue to real recovery. 

At Wellspring, the intake process also evaluates the client’s relationship with substances. All ex-participants treated at Wellspring clearly abused substances prior to participation at SAFE but most did not meet the DSM-IV conditions for substance dependence that would have suggested a possible need for residential treatment, raising serious ethical concerns.        

The conditions reported at SAFE were so grave that this facility considered its ethical duty to warn authorities in Florida.  We were assured by several of the parents of former participants that this had already been done by others. Further research indicated that the organization was indeed already under scrutiny by the appropriate authorities and it was determined not to proceed with formal notification at that time.
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